
KANDIYOHI COUNTY AND CITY OF WILLMAR ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION (EDC) 
BUSINESS RETENTION AND EXPANSION/RECRUITMENT (BRE/R) COMMITTEE 

MINUTES 
March 17, 2017 

EDC Board Room 
 
 
Present: Sam Bowen, Roger Imdieke and Dean Steinwand 
             
Excused: Bob Carlson, Jean Marthaler, Les Nelson, Ranae Rahn and Kelly TerWisscha 
 
Staff: Aaron Backman, Executive Director 
 
Secretarial:   Diane Beck, Legal & Administrative Assistants, Inc. (LAA) 
 
 
The meeting began at approximately 9:05 a.m.  
 
 
MINUTES—As there was not a quorum in attendance, the February 17, 2017 minutes were 
received but not approved.   
 
  
REPORTS 
 
Business Visits/Tours. Aaron Backman reported he recently gave a presentation to the Association 
of Minnesota Counties regarding WORKUP and co-working space in Willmar. He shared aerial 
photos of the Willmar Public Schools construction projects: 1) The new gym and weight room at 
the high school; the project is on schedule; 2) The new Lakeland Elementary School which is 
approximately 40 days behind schedule; and 3) The new science wing at the middle school. 
Backman shared that Consolidated Telecommunications Company (CTC) will conduct three Meet & 
Greet events on March 20, March 23 and April 4, (5:00-6:30 p.m.) at Dethlefs Center, 217 Hillcrest 
Avenue in Spicer. The meetings will be an opportunity for residents to meet representatives of CTC, 
ask questions and sign up for future broadband services. The EDC Broadband Committee will 
personally contact individuals within the project area. Individuals who do not know if they are in 
the project area are encouraged to attend or visit the CTC website www.connectctc.com. 
 
BRE Grant for Diverse Businesses. Backman provided an update on the BRE Grant for Diverse 
Businesses and stated the goal of the BRE grant is to conduct 16 site visits by June 2017. To date, 
Backman has visited four diverse businesses. Backman reported the $15,000 grant funds were 
received from Southwest Initiative Foundation upfront. Backman will provide a report to Southwest 
Initiative Foundation at the end of June 2017. In addition to financing, some businesses have 
inquired about technical assistance, workforce training, signage and expansion, etc. The businesses 
are typically smaller with one to six employees. 
 
Midtown Market.  Backman shared he is working with Zack Mahboub, owner of West Central 
Interpreting and Consulting Services, LLC, to form a multi-cultural business center in the former 
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Erickson Furniture building on Litchfield Avenue in Willmar. The total project cost to renovate the 
first floor is approximately $400,000. The second floor has been renovated. New Minnesotan 
Realty will own the property and manage the tenants. Currently six leases have been signed by new 
tenants. The EDC’s Finance Committee approved a $30,000 Revolving Loan Fund loan. Financing 
partners include Home State Bank, Southwest Initiative Foundation and Mid-Minnesota 
Development Commission. 
 
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
 
Highway 23 Coalition.  Backman shared that the Highway 23 Coalition is planning a 
Transportation Summit and will invite Minnesota Department of Transportation Commissioner 
Zelle. Backman distributed a flyer (see attached) listing benefits of completing the gaps from north 
of New London to Richmond.  
 
EDC brochure.  Backman distributed a revised EDC brochure (see attached). Bowen suggested 
adding “community and technical college” to the Ridgewater College photo and the BRE 
Committee concurred. Backman will contact REDstar to make the change. 
 
Atwater Retention of Businesses. Connie Schmoll has been having meetings with the city of 
Atwater regarding a potential new manufacturing business and a current business. 
 
Willmar Wye Project.  Backman provided an update.  
 
Other.  Backman shared an update on the Willmar Industrial Park. There are three business 
prospects for Industrial Park sites: Site 1: a medical product manufacturing business; Site 2: A 
trucking firm based in Fargo, ND for a less-than-load trucking company and maintenance facility 
(two-phase project). Less-than truckload shipping is the transportation of relatively small freight. 
Site 3: A value-added agricultural production company which would be a major investment if 
selected. A proposal was submitted last week. Backman announced the EDC annual boards’ 
planning session including EDC committee chairs will be held Thursday, March 23, 9:00 a.m.-3:00 
p.m. at the Westby Observatory at Prairie Woods Environmental Learning Center.  
 
 
ADJOURNMENT—There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at approximately  
9:55 a.m. 

 
 
NEXT MEETING—The next regular committee meeting is 9:00 a.m., Friday, April 21, 2017 in the EDC 
Board Room. 


















